
EPPING FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MINUTES

Committee: Overview and Scrutiny Committee Date: Monday, 19 December 
2016

Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, 
High Street, Epping

Time: 7.30  - 9.50 pm

Members 
Present:

Councillors M Sartin (Chairman) L Girling (Vice-Chairman) N Avey, 
N Bedford, R Brookes, D Dorrell, L Hughes, S Kane, S Neville, A Patel, 
B Rolfe, D Stallan, B Surtees and D Wixley

Other 
Councillors:

Councillors R Baldwin, W Breare-Hall, J Philip, S Stavrou, G Waller, 
C Whitbread and J H Whitehouse

Apologies: Councillors Y  Knight, S Murray and G Shiell

Officers 
Present:

D Macnab (Deputy Chief Executive and Director of Neighbourhoods), 
S Tautz (Democratic Services Manager), A Hendry (Senior Democratic 
Services Officer), S Kits (Social Media and Customer Services Officer) and 
G J Woodhall (Senior Democratic Services Officer)

By 
Invitation:

M Hart (Transport for London) and C Taggart (Transport for London)

33. WEBCASTING INTRODUCTION 

The Chairman reminded everyone present that the meeting would be broadcast live 
to the internet and that the Council had adopted a protocol for the webcasting of its 
meetings.

34. SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS 

It was reported that Councillor L Hughes was substituting for Councillor G Shiell.

35. MINUTES 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the last Committee meeting held on 25 October 2016 be 
signed by the Committee as a correct record subject to altering the text in 
minute item 31 to read ‘her’ when it refers to ‘him’ when speaking about the 
new principal of Epping Forest College. 

36. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

(a) Councillor B Surtees declared a non-pecuniary interest in the following item of 
the agenda by virtue of being the Chaplin for Princess Alexandra Hospital 
NHS Trust. He advised that his interest was not prejudicial and he would 
remain in the meeting for the duration of the item and consideration thereon:

 Item 12 - Scrutiny of External Organisations
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(b) Councillor L Girling declared a non-pecuniary interest in the following item of 
the agenda by virtue of being a former employee of Transport for London. He 
advised that his interest was not prejudicial and he would remain in the 
meeting for the duration of the item and consideration thereon:

 Item 6 - Transport for London - Central Line Services and Infrastructure

(c) Councillor D Stallan declared a non-pecuniary interest in the following item of 
the agenda. He advised that his interest was not prejudicial and that he would 
remain in the meeting for the duration of the item and consideration thereon:

 Item 6 – Transport for London – Central Line Services and Infrastructure.

37. TRANSPORT FOR LONDON - CENTRAL LINE SERVICES AND 
INFRASTRUCTURE 

The Committee welcomed two officers from Transport for London, Chris Taggart the 
General Manager (Central Line) and Mark Hart the Stakeholder Engagement 
Manager (Bakerloo, Central and Victoria Lines). Mr Taggart explained that he was 
the leader of the operational team that carried out the day to day management of the 
Central Line, including Station Staff and Drivers. Mr Hart explained that it was his job 
to notify any stakeholders of any activity on the rail lines, or noise or if he had 
information to impart on station closures etc. It was his job to notify people on 
upcoming works or problems.

The TfL officers had received advanced notice of the topics and any questions that 
the Committee wanted to cover at this meeting and made the following statements in 
relation to the comments/questions members had raised:

(a) Current levels of staffing on local Central Line stations, particularly with regards to 
ticket offices – only about 3% of journeys started at the ticket office, most of them 
were undertaken by the use of oyster cards. The staffing levels depended on how 
big the station was and on the time of day. Staffing levels were also set by the 
Mayor for London.

(b) Extension of all-night services on the Central Line, currently operating as far as 
Loughton Station on Fridays and Saturdays to Epping – there were currently no 
plans to extend this to Epping. Night trains have now been running for several 
months and in the New Year this service would be reviewed. Stopping at 
Loughton allows them to turn the trains around and as there was a smaller fleet 
available during the night, a quick turn around was needed. British Transport 
Police have reported that the night tube has been a success. 

(c) The impact of the suspension of local Central Line services at weekends, to 
facilitate maintenance programmes – they have been doing this for maintenance 
work over the last 12 months and plan to continue doing this two or three times 
more over the coming year. This was part of their regular maintenance 
programme and they were also changing the way they maintained the railway so 
that there would be fewer closures. 

(d) The frequency of Central Line Services eastbound to Epping – they had 
introduced a new timetable on the Central Line in August trying to balance as 
best they could the service over the Central Line Services as a whole. They knew 
that over 10 times more customers used the Epping branch than the Hainault 
loop, so the recent timetable change redirected more trains to run to Epping, with 
more trains in the morning to bring customers into London during the rush hour. 
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(e) The split of Central Line services operating eastbound from Leytonstone Station 
and the perception that fewer services run through to Epping than to Hainault – 
this was generally an issue in the evening peak with trains going to Epping and 
round to Hainault the demand at this time was roughly 50/50 and so their services 
were roughly 50/50. They did get complaints from both branches saying more 
trains were going the other way. Although with a depot at Hainault it may be that 
at certain times of the day you may get more trains going one way.

(f) The frequency of Central Line services for Chigwell and Roding Valley Stations, 
via the Hainault Loop from Leytonstone Station to Woodford – this was a similar 
problem trying to match demand to available resources, trying to operate a 
regular service around the Hainault route. They were trying to achieve a regular 
20 minute service involving a shuttle service between Woodford and Hainault, 
supplemented by some through trains. This was their general plan for the loop 
service.

There had been a supplementary question sent in asking “if TfL would review its 
decision to reduce service levels on the Roding Valley to Grange Hill ‘loop’ of the 
Central Line” – there was a new timetable that would come in around October 
2017 and they would look to this to sort out any problems encountered so far. 
They recognised concerns of customers from Roding Valley, Grange Hill and 
Chigwell and would be looking at the timetable to see if they could off-set any 
negative impact as a result of the last timetable. However, they did have 
limitations on what they could do. What drove the timetable was to rebalance the 
service. They had 78% of trains on the Epping Branch where there were 92% of 
customers, and were trying to address this imbalance. Once the new timetable 
came in they could provide an update.

There were 85 trains on the Central Line and they needed 78 at peek times. They 
were in the middle of a heavy overhaul of the trains, which happened every 15 
years, which entailed taking one train out of service at any one time, and this was 
a two year programme when they would change the motors from DC to AC, 
which were more reliable. If they had more trains they would run them, but now 
they could only respond as best they could. 

(g) The provision of public toilet facilities at local Central Line stations – all stations 
had toilet facilities; open at different times of the day. They were sometime taken 
out of use for maintenance or through vandalism. There was a current map 
displaying toilet facilities, but that was out of date and was currently being 
reviewed. It should be ready in early 2017, but it did not show their opening 
times. 

(h) The provision of Wi-Fi access in underground sections of the Central Line and at 
local stations – all their stations now have Wi-Fi but it could not be received in the 
tunnels and there were currently no plans to extend it. It should be noted that 
staff also used the Wi-Fi within the stations and would let them know when there 
were any problems. Currently there were seven stations that did not have any Wi-
Fi and on the Central Line these were Tottenham Court Road and Bond Street, 
but these were being upgraded presently.

(i) The extension of car park facilities at local Central Line stations, particularly in 
view of previous proposals of Transport for London for additional car parking 
capacity at Epping Station – this issue had also been raised in the consultation 
for the Local Plan. There was a separate team in TfL that looks after the Car Park 
arrangements. In regards to Epping, they are looking at improving car parking 
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provision there and were currently reviewing their options. They have undertaken 
some ground investigations, drilling bore holes, to give an idea of what kind of 
structure they could build at the station. They were still awaiting a final report  and 
expected this early in the new year, after that they will be in a better position to 
tell us more.

(j) The management of car parks at local Central Line stations and of the public 
areas in the vicinity of the stations – there was clear signage to identify the car 
park management contractor and telephone numbers for customers to use. Also 
station staff know the contact details and can inform customers. They were not 
aware of any specific issues and if any were raised they could take them back.

This completed the operational issues that they were asked to talk about. The 
meeting was then opened up to questions from the floor.

Councillor Patel noted that 75 trains were needed at the peak of operation and that 
there would be a new timetable coming out in October 2017. What sort of 
consultation will they be having with residents on this? And secondly, if demand was 
increased on the loop could they quantify how much or how the frequency of the 
trains could be increased and would that be based on an increase in population. He 
was told that they had a detailed data on how the customers used their services and 
had also spoken to their customers at Chigwell and at Roding Valley and had got a 
good idea of what they wanted. They were unsure as yet if they could increase the 
number of trains in the morning period and were presently looking into this.

Councillor Neville noted that Roding Valley was poorly serviced by public transport; 
there was a bus service that runs once an hour and also the ‘loop’ which is a lot less 
frequent, which was one of the reasons that people did not use it. How many trains 
were through trains that go past Woodford, how many stopped at Woodford and how 
much consultation was there with the bus services? He was told that there were 
three through trains in the morning and they would like to promote the through 
service to Hainault, if customers wanted a seat then that would be the way to go. 
And, they did liaise with their colleagues who ran the bus services. They had 
enhanced the night bus services to help with the night tube service. They would take 
back his concerns on transport provision for the loop.

Councillor Girling noted that we were not like the London Boroughs and that as a 
rural district we were out of the stakeholders engagement loop. Was there some way 
we could be made part of a Working Group or Stakeholders Group to keep us 
informed and in the loop on any consultations taking place. The TfL officers remarked 
that that was a reasonable aspiration and they would take it back as a suggestion. 
They had a team called ‘Borough Partnerships’ who looked after London authorities 
and would feed this back to them. It was noted that TfL was currently undergoing a 
review on how they liaised with other authorities to try and simplify it. Councillor 
Girling noted that we had 8 Central Line stations here much more in comparison to 
some London Boroughs. He would like to think that communications had been 
enhanced due to this meeting. Mr Hart added that they generally did not consult on 
operational matters, although they could engage and can and will talk to communities 
on what they planned to do, more so than they did last time.

Councillor Stallan asked why the ability to purchase Oyster Cards was not more 
available to rural communities; and could they use other kinds of shops to sell them 
as there seems to be only one such shop in the CM16 postal code area. The TfL 
officer replied that their ticket machines could now vend Oyster cards and that one 
third of their customers now used contactless payment. They have had this enquiry 
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before and noted that any shop could apply to sell these cards. They would follow up 
on this. 

Councillor Avey commented that he had used the Central Line for about 30 years 
and knew it well; he wondered if it would be possible to have Wi-Fi throughout the 
line so passengers could get update on the service and to enable the drivers to have 
real time updates on the state of the lines. Also, there was a lack of toilets on the 
Central Line, could they look at the possibility of people paying to use the facilities on 
platforms. The TfL officers sympathised with him, but noted that the Central Line was 
quite well served with facilities, but they were often vandalised and misused. When 
they close the toilets in the early evenings it was usually in response to this kind of 
misuse. It was a constant battle to keep them open. 

Councillor Wixley asked that as the trains had to work harder, now that there was a 
night time service, did they need more maintenance. He was told that it was a 
relatively small increase in mileage but they did consider the maintenance aspects. 
They were always balancing the need to run a service and the need for maintenance.

Councillor Bedford asked if there was any chance they could straighten the track out 
between Loughton and Epping because it was an “absolute bone shaker”. What 
could you do to sort out the quality of the tracks? Could it be done? He was told that 
the track was in good condition, and they had used a ‘tamping machine’ to manage 
the tracks. However due to recent problems they have not used one on the Central 
Line recently; but have now got one running on this line, correcting some of that ride 
quality. They have another special machine, a ‘rail grinder’ to smooth out the rail lines 
themselves. They will look at this stretch of line and see what can be done.

Councillor Surtees wondered if toilet facilities could be made available for people 
from the outside, especially for disabled people. The officers were unsure how many 
disable toilets they had. However, members of the public could ask station staff if 
they could use the station’s facilities and they should be allowed to. 

Councillor Kane asked what the term ‘capacity’ meant in terms of the Underground. 
He was told that it could mean a number of things such as the number of carriages, 
or trains or passengers. It could also have something to do with the signalling 
systems. They could operate up to 33 trains per hour and were at their limit at 
present, even if they had more trains. 

Councillor Brookes commented that it was difficult, at non peak times, to find 
members of staff, especially late at night. The TfL officers said that this had been fed 
back to them. They try and make staff visible at all times, but sometimes at small 
stations there would be only one member of staff. They were looking to improve this 
at present; they needed a focal point for their customers. 

Councillor Brookes went on to ask if a service was late could customers be 
automatically refunded if they had season tickets. She was told that they could not at 
present, but they could go online and put in a claim. 

Councillor Brookes noted that it was difficult to get accurate information when things 
went wrong; passengers were not as fully informed as they could be. The TfL officers 
accepted this; it was a common cause of complaint. Communication was a big issue 
for them and they accepted that they needed to be better at this. They needed to get 
information from the central offices out to outlying stations. 

The TfL officers then went on to talk about the strategic issues for the Central Line as 
set out in the comments and questions raised before the meeting.
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(k) The provision of resources for the enhancement of the infrastructure of the 
Central Line, in terms of increasing user capacity and the proposals contained the 
in the consultation draft of the new Local Plan for Epping Forest District – the 
officers noted that they have been part of the consultation process and had 
responded to it. Central Line capacity should not be a deterrent to the growth set 
out in the draft Local Plan. There had been issues about the reliability of the 
trains, and they have tried to balance this out with the new timetable. But, with 
the opening of the new Elizabeth Line in 2018/19, this would increase the 
capacity for the Central Line with some customers using this new line. They were 
currently embarked on a heavy maintenance programme and a Central Line 
improvement programme. This would provide new motors for the trains giving a 
more modern and reliable system. Work was due to commence in 2018 and 
would last for about three years. They did have continued investment in trying to 
improve the reliability of Central Line services. 

(l) Ongoing concern of the council with regard to platform access at local Central 
Line stations for people with disabilities – this also concerned Councillor Neville’s 
questions about Buckhurst Hill Station and the £200million the Mayor for London 
had allocated to the provision of step free access in the next five years – TfL were 
planning to deliver 30 new step free stations over the next five years and are 
currently working through which stations these would be. Newbury Park will be 
one of these stations that they will be considering. There will also be a feasibility 
study on the opening of part of the Lower Queens Road entrance at Buckhurst 
Hill Station and Councillors could be provided with a copy of this study. 

(m)The position with regard to the rectification of signalling breakdown that adversely 
affects Central Line services on a regular basis. Particularly given the significant 
investment made by Transport for London in signalling infrastructure – the 
Central Line has very reliable automated signalling systems; but when it goes 
wrong it can go badly wrong especially when you have such a tight timetable as 
they had. However the systems were generally very good and reliable on the 
Central Line. 

(n) The age of the rolling stock currently in use on the Central Line, particularly with 
regard to issues pertaining to the operation of automatic doors and unacceptably 
high temperatures in carriages – there were a number of weak spots on the 
Central Line Trains but the doors were not one of them. Although the door are 
vulnerable due to numerous items left on trains that stopped the doors from 
working properly, jamming up the door runners. This was difficult to overcome. 
The Central Line was also hot in the summer and some sections ran quite deep 
underground. They have done a number of things to the trains to try and alleviate 
the temperatures in the summer, such as tinting the windows and adding white 
roofs to reflect some of the sunlight; they have also improved the ventilation in the 
carriages. A lot of small but combined improvements have been put in to improve 
the carriage temperatures.

(o) The introduction of new and air-conditioned rolling stock – TfL were working on 
this at present, the following lines were currently being upgraded – Piccadilly 
Line, Bakerloo Line the Waterloo and City Line – which are all part of this project. 
Part of this is to buy in new trains and new signalling as they go together. The 
Piccadilly Line will go first which will give it a 60% increase in capacity.

(p) The possible reinstatement of Central Line services between Epping and Ongar, 
as proposed by Boris Johnson, the former Mayor of London – the TfL officers 
were not sure if it was Mr Johnson that had proposed this. There had been some 
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questions on this but there were no current plans to extend the line. They will 
engage with Essex County Council on a possible feasibility study on this 
proposal. There was some history on this with the Epping Ongar railway who 
were currently looking into having a platform in Epping near to the Underground 
platform to enable passengers to join the network. They are in discussion with the 
Office of the Rail Regulator about this at present. TfL challenge in this was that 
they did not own that infrastructure any longer. But currently there were no plans 
to extend the central line north of Epping.

(q) The current CCTV coverage of public areas in the vicinity of local Central Line 
stations and plans for the extension of such coverage – the CCTV system 
installed between 2000 and 2010 will be replaced starting around 2018 as they 
have come to the end of their useful lives. The new system will be digital and will 
have better integration with the other CCTV systems.

Councillor Sartin noted that as a Local Authority we had a fully comprehensive CCTV 
system and it would be useful to see if they could be integrated in some way.

The Chairman then took any follow up questions from members in attendance. 

Councillor Neville asked about the £200 million funding for step free access, was it 
match funded by Local authorities or would TfL pay for it all? He was told that they 
did not as yet know how it would work. They would get back to about this. 

Councillor Avey noted that a big problem was door issues that took trains out of 
service, was there a solution for this? And when they got their new trains would they 
put safety barriers on the platforms? He was told that the doors were quite reliable 
but susceptible to items getting stuck in their runners. They have a safety circuit on 
the trains and if this was broken the doors would not close. It must operate for the 
safety of the trains. The new trains were more effective on this. As for safety barriers 
on platforms this is dependant on having an automated railway line and it may be 
that the Central Line would end up with ‘platform edge doors’ when the line was 
upgraded. 

Councillor Girling commented that the new Elizabeth Line had the potential to hive off 
some of the capacity to this line. London 2012 was a success for TfL and other 
stakeholders in part because the projected capacity problem was spread over 
different lines and different ways of travelling, we have other lines around our district 
but he was not convinced that people would be prepared to go out that far. Also 
some of the over-ground lines were more expensive that the London Underground. 
As a way forward was there a way of levelling out theses fees so it was not a barrier 
for people and they could consider using these alternative means to travel. He was 
told that fares were a matter for the Mayor’s office; and although the Elizabeth Line 
would have an impact it was not yet known how much of an impact that would be.

Councillor Sartin noted that the range of an Oyster Card will be extending out to 
Broxbourne. People now travel in from Harlow to Epping to get on the Central Line, 
do you now where the Oyster Card will be going out in the future and what would 
now happen to those routes. She was told that the future of the Oyster Card would 
depend on TfL having control of those routes as part of London over-ground and the 
pricing structure would also depend if they operated those services.

Councillor Bedford asked if the zoning structure would be looked at again to try and 
level it out a bit more. The TfL officers were not aware of any plans to do this.
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Councillor Wixley asked about the Draft Local Plans for Epping and Redbridge, what 
would be the effect of building near the stations and the consequential knock on 
affects for passenger numbers. He was told that it was difficult to comment until they 
started to see the impact of the Elizabeth Line. In the long term there will be new 
trains and new signalling systems with this new line. But the trains will be busier for 
longer; there was no magic pill to cure this. 

Councillor Breare-Hall picked up on the capacity issue noting that it was very busy 
during the rush hour periods but during the day, the lines were very empty. Was 
there any way to encourage passengers to travel outside the peak hours? He was 
told that they did try to get people to travel outside those times; the latest initiative 
was show via advertising just how crowded the trains were at peak times. This did 
work for short periods and also worked very well in central areas with tourists and 
visitors.

Councillor Waller said that he had attended a meeting some months ago of local 
authorities along the Central Line, it was suggested that  improvements might be 
introduced to increase capacity at peak periods by 10% and that would be about the 
limit, but our Local Plan suggests that the population would increase by more than 
that. Was that figure of 10% something that they would recognise? He was told that 
the figure of 10% did not ring a bell but there were a number of things that they could 
do, such as making the train better, creating more space and increase capacity using 
the signalling system. They were currently concentrating on reliability of the service 
and keeping the trains to time etc. 

The Chairman then asked former Councillor and Chairman of the Council Stan 
Goodwin to ask his question.

Mr Goodwin said that he had worked on London Transport for 40 years as a guard 
and driver. He had experienced the sort of problems they were now experiencing 
over his years in the job but was now concerned about how the service was 
developing and the problems that were happening. Why were there so many trains to 
Epping and so few on the loop? The new timetable was even worse, making the 
trains more crowded. He also expressed concern about the number of people coming 
to Epping and Theydon Bois to park and get on the trains there. There needed to be 
a survey of the area before the next timetable was put in place. The TfL officers said 
that this was something that they did a lot of work on, such as the volume of people 
that travelled etc. they have trialled reversing trains to Debden a few years ago, but 
this required more staff and time. It worked better from Loughton. The other 
restricting factor was the number of trains they had available they did their best to 
balance the timetable but valued any feedback.

The Chairman thanked the two TfL officers for their comprehensive responses to our 
questions and noted that if any other points came up after the meeting we would let 
them know. Also if there was any possibility of setting up a working group to liaise 
with TfL we would be very interested. She looked forward to having them return 
some time in the future.

38. PUBLIC QUESTIONS & REQUESTS TO ADDRESS THE OVERVIEW AND 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

It was noted that there were no public questions or requests to address the 
committee. 
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39. EXECUTIVE DECISIONS - CALL-IN 

There were no call-in of decisions to be considered.

40. FORWARD PLAN OF KEY DECISIONS - REVIEW 

The Committee considered the Cabinet’s Key Decision List for October 2016 they 
noted that there was a legal requirement for local authorities to publish a notice in 
respect of each Key decision that it proposed to make, at least 28 days before that 
decision was made. The Committee were invited to identify any particular issues 
which were of concern.

Leader Portfolio

Councillor Neville asked if there would be a member briefing on the Council Offices 
Review. Councillor Whitbread replied that reports went to the Cabinet on a monthly 
basis and scrutiny may also be asked to look at this.

Planning Policy Portfolio

Councillor Sartin asked who would be taking responsibility for this area during the 
Assistant Director’s absence. Councillor Philip said that he would be taking the 
responsibility as Portfolio holder and will also be making use of Alison Blom-Cooper.

41. CORPORATE PLAN KEY ACTION PLAN 2016/17 - QUARTER 2 PROGRESS 

The Committee received the report on the Council’s Corporate Plan, setting out the 
council’s priorities over a five year period from 2015/16 to 2019/20. These priorities 
or Corporate Aims were supported by Key Objectives. The Key Objectives were 
delivered by an annual action plan, with each year building upon the progress against 
the achievement of the Key Objectives for previous years. 

The Chairman noted that these results were for quarter 2 and that although we were 
now past quarter 2, the committee should review these results even though they had 
already been seen by the various Select Committees.

Progress against the Key Action Plan was reviewed on a quarterly basis to ensure 
the timely identification and implementation of appropriate further initiatives or 
corrective action where necessary.

There were 49 actions in total for which progress updates for Q2 was as follows:

 29 (59%) of these actions have been ‘Achieved’ or are ‘On Target’
 14 (29%) of these actions are ‘Under Control’
 2  (4%) are ‘Behind Schedule’
 4  (8%) are ‘Pending’

Aim (i)(a) (2) – progress preparations for delivery savings for 2016/17 – Councillor 
Sartin queried if this should be classed as pending as opposed to on target as it was 
not yet due.

Aim (i)(b) (3) – Relocate the Housing repairs Service from the Epping depot to 
suitable alternative premises - Councillor J H Whitehouse asked what was the delay 
in doing this and the effect it would have on the St. John’s development. Councillor 
Whitbread said that they had now completed the purchase of the school site from 
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Essex County Council and had made provision for the planning application for the 
depot site in North Weald. They were still awaiting the planning application for St 
John’s site, but he could not see any delays to that at present. 

Aim (ii)(c) (5) - …investigate the possible establishment of a Museum Heritage and 
Culture Development Trust – Councillor Sartin asked where we were with this at 
present. Mr Macnab replied that they had made an appointment to the commercial 
manager’s post and were due to appoint the public engagement officer as well. Work 
was progressing on the development of the trust and they hoped to have it completed 
by March 2018.

42. OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORK PROGRAMMES 2016/17 - 
REVIEW 

(a) Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Committee considered their work programme and noted the progress to date.

Item 3 – ECC Local Highways Services and infrastructure – the committee noted that 
officers were still working with the County Council to arrange their attendance for the 
February meeting. Members will be asked at the 30 January 2017 meeting to 
develop suitable lines of questioning for the Highways Services.

Select Committees

Governance Select Committee

Councillor Avey noted that there was the possibility that the Select Committee was 
also going to speak to the Highway services but this would have been in connection 
with their responses to planning applications. 

(b) Reserve Programme

Item 5 – Princess Alexandra Hospital Services – noted that this was a separate item 
on this agenda.

43. SCRUTINY OF EXTERNAL ORGANISATIONS 

The meeting noted that the Princess Alexandra Hospital (PAH) NHS Trust had been 
invited to attend a future meeting of this Committee to respond to the concerns of the 
Care Quality Commission (CQC). The Trust had confirmed that its Chairman and 
Chief Executive would attend an extraordinary meeting of the Committee to be held 
on 30 January 2017.

The Committee was therefore requested to consider and agree any appropriate lines 
of questioning to be raised with the Trust in order that prior notice of the scope of the 
questions likely to be raised by members could be provided beforehand. 

The following items were raised by members:
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Strategic Issues

1. Details of the Trust’s high-level plans for the improvement of the services rated 
by the Care Quality Commission in its inspection report of October 2016, as 
‘inadequate’;

2. Details of the action already taken by the Trust to improve services rated by the 
Commission as inadequate;

3. The sustainability of the service improvements already made by the Trust in 
response to the findings of the Commission, and of other improvements yet to 
be implemented;

4. The enhancement of the service capacity of the Trust, particularly in terms of 
the development proposals contained in the Consultation Draft of the new Local 
Plan for the Epping Forest District and the new Local Development Plan for 
Harlow;

5. The possible relocation of the Trust’s services away from the current Princess 
Alexandra Hospital site in Harlow, and/or the development of new service 
facilities on the current hospital site;

6. The support provided by Essex County Council for the enhancement of the 
service capacity of the Trust, particularly with regard to the possible relocation 
of services from Princess Alexandra Hospital or the development of new 
service facilities on the current hospital site;

7. The support that could be offered by Epping Forest District Council to enhance 
the service capacity of the Trust,

Operational Issues

8. How the Trust intends to address and improve the following matters identified 
by the Commission:

(a) the bed pressure and capacity issues that result in patients being 
allocated the next available bed rather than being treated on a ward 
specifically for their condition;

(b) the low levels of staff morale and service pressures within the surgery 
and emergency departments at Princess Alexandra Hospital; 

(c) the apparent ‘disconnect’ between its executive team and front line staff, 
to reinforce its aspirational ‘family team’ culture;

(d) the apparent inconsistent approach to learning from incidents;
(e) that processes for the safeguarding of children are not sufficiently robust 

and that staff attendance at safeguarding training sessions is 
inconsistent;

(f) that processes for the induction of nursing and medical staff is not 
consistently completed; and

(g) that its history of cancelled operations that are not rebooked within 28 
days, which shows a lack of support for people to have care re-arranged 
as quickly as possible, is worse than the average for England; 

9. Details of the Trust’s proposals for improvement in the recruitment and 
retention of staff, particularly where current difficulties may be  arising as a 
result of budgetary pressures, bureaucracy, or a lack of capacity on the part of 
staff to manage the recruitment and retention process; and

10. Details of the Trust’s current and ongoing initiatives across its services to 
increase capacity or reduce admissions, through joint working with local 
stakeholders.



Overview and Scrutiny Committee 19 December 2016

It was noted that there was to be a joint scrutiny approach to concerns raised by the 
CQC for the Princess Alexandra Hospital and it was agreed that Councillor Mohindra 
should be our representative on this body.

It was noted that as they had been classed as inadequate they would be due another 
inspection soon, how would this affect them. 

The Committee considered if they wanted just to have a Q&A session with or without 
a presentation. They agreed that they would like some sort of handout with the 
relevant facts that they could consider before/during the session.

CHAIRMAN


